Community Preservation Committee

May 22, 2006
PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. Hallin, Mr. Bjorklund, Ms. Butler, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. McKain, Mr. Pope, Mr. Stewart, Ms. Van Lenten
OTHERS:   Mr. Bucca, Mr. Clark, Ms. Robbins, Mr. Sherrell
CALL TO ORDER-  7:00 p.m.

I.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS-

A.  Agenda:  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Stewart, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the agenda as submitted.

B.  Minutes:

1.  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Stewart, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the minutes of May 1, 2006 as corrected.
C.  Fiscal Matters:  Mr. Hallin distributed copies outlining how funds voted for f/y ’06 had been spent so far.  Mr. Leavitt asked if it would be possible to receive such statements on a monthly basis and Mr. Hallin said he would ask the Town Administrator.  Mr. Leavitt said he would like to keep track of where the committee stands financially.  Mr. Hallin asked if any member could create spread sheets and Mr. Stewart said he would.  Mr. Hallin noted that some months there is no activity, and Mr. Stewart said he would talk to the Town Accountant.  Mr. Leavitt said he would like to have a monthly report with basic information.  It need not be complicated.  Mr. Bjorklund said he would like to see where administration money goes, not just the amounts spent.  Mr. Hallin explained it is somewhat broken down now, and one can see that now to some extent.  Mr. Bjorklund said more information is needed so members will see the name of the project involved, and not just the name of the recipient.

II. OLD BUSINESS:

A.  Library Park:  Mr. Clark, representing the Library Foundation, noted that the area near the section reserved for green space is somewhat decayed.  Graffiti has been spray painted in the back of the library.  He added that it might be advisable to change the exit and egress.  So far they have completed Phase I with the funds appropriated for f/y 06.  They have been using the money very carefully for surveys, landscaping plans, etc.  They have four preliminary plans.  This will be the first of a number of parks that may be created in various parts of town and coordinated with bike trails, green space, etc.  He showed existing plans, but stressed that the design is still wide open and he will be back with more preliminary plans.  All three of the buildings involved have been compartmentalized, so if one is not done it will still be possible to do the others.  

When the members determine what is most acceptable, they will move on to Phase II.  At that time, if necessary, they will use some of the $35,000.  

Mr. Clark noted that the committee has been working with Neil Murphy who did all the work on the Senior Center.  The Murphy plan shows the topography, and indicates a road going from Branch Street up through the Senior Center area.   When they tried to cluster the parking areas, they ran into a right of way the Town had kept for a Little League field.  The Foundation had hoped to put the library park in that area.  The topography presents difficulties for the present library park site, as it would run downhill and would be difficult for the handicapped.  The Foundation wants to keep the area that was named in memory of Ms. Kathleen Donohue’s mother, and also want to maximize green space.  They want to bring a real cultural sense to the park.  He added that it might be possible to broker a trade-off with the Town so they can keep the area they want for a park.  It would make sense from the point of view of traffic safety and fit in with their intention to make all areas accessible.  He feels that the first issue to be addressed is traffic safety.

Mr. Pope asked if the other groups involved were willing to let the library take the lead.

Mr. Clark replied that the other groups had pretty much signed off on the project, and Mr. Hallin noted that the issue is presently being addressed.  It will be easier when there is an overall plan in place.  

Mr. Pope said he wants to be sure the Council on Aging is agreeable and Mr. Clark said he has a letter from the Council on Aging and they are interested in the proposal.  Mr. Hallin added that Ms. Wright has been kept in the loop, and Mr. Clark said he wants the project to be all-inclusive.  

Mr. Leavitt noted that when the Library Foundation first came to CPC they were encouraged to expand the project.  He is delighted that they are doing so.  

Mr. Hallin added that the seniors are also committed to the project.  Mr. Clark added that there is a drop-back plan in case the Senior Center does not happen, but he hopes it does happen.  He wants to do this right, and wants to go in with a full knowledge of what they can do.  He feels it would be advantageous to have a board of advisors.  Mr. Murphy has suggested that the Senior Center could be moved slightly and one access could reach all the facilities.  There will be many more choices to make as they go along.  

Ms. Butler said she has discussed the matter with Mr. DeLeo of the Housing Authority who can contribute some ideas.  
Ms. Van Lenten pointed out that the senior park does not have a place for people to sit.  She asked if there could be a patio area or another appropriate place.  Mr. Clark said they could consider running a veranda and little walking trails.  Whatever they do, they must include the seniors and the soccer kids, etc.  There must be good walking paths without a lot of traffic.  Mr. Bjorklund pointed out that the plans show a green space right where the seniors exit their housing.  

Mr. Clark said he would like to see some sort of amphitheater, adding that Mr. DeLeo will check out how each building is used now.  He suggested that it might be possible to have a cover going over the road.

Mr. Sherrell, Chairman of the Council on Aging, said the plan does not have the Senior Center properly placed.  He showed the plans to the members, indicating that the Senior Center faces toward Lawson’s Tower.  He added there is no reason why the plans can’t be changed, but this is what they are presently pursuing.  He likes the plans as presented, but is concerned regarding access to the Senior Center.
Mr. Clark said his committee is looking at all possibilities.  Their goals are to maximize green, diminish black, and allow for sufficient parking for all buildings.  They hope for something Olmstead-like.  

Mr. Pope asked how much the project would cost and how much funding they were hoping to get from CPC.

Mr. Clark said they are leaving that open for the present.  They will create levels of potential accomplishments for different amounts.

Mr. Leavitt observed that this is a very important project and said he would encourage them to do the best job possible.

Mr. Hallin added that they are addressing mixed needs, and Mr. Leavitt suggested that the Unitarian Church and the Erdman School be consulted.

Mr. Clark said he would consult everyone, adding that this is a project for the generations.

Mr. Bjorklund said the key is to keep the cost of design down.  You need direction on which way to go, then head in the right direction, then go to the hard costs.  Everyone who has a hand in this must meet around one table really quickly; the quicker the better.  

Mr. Hallin said Mr. Fenton and Mr. Bjorklund had offered to serve as liaisons.  Mr. Clark said he has been involved in matters like this in the past, and Ms. Wright and Mr. Sherrell will be on board throughout the proceedings.  There is a lot to protect.  Mr. Leavitt observed that ultimately the proposal will be brought before Town Meeting.  Mr. Pope noted that the Library Foundation came with a small vision, and CPC encouraged expansion.
Mr. Sherrell said the Senior Center designs are paid for.  If they are changed, perhaps CPC would help with the funding.  He also hopes CPC will help a lot with the site work.  He recognizes that they cannot become involved with the building, but site work is very expensive, and he hopes CPC will think about it in terms of existing plans for the Senior Center.  Landscaping is not an isolated project but must all be looked at together.  Clearly this will take a while.
Ms. Butler said Mr. DeLeo had been unable to come to the meeting, but he does want to be involved.  

Mr. Hallin noted that the DPW will be involved.  The planning can start with $15,000 for surveying.  The things that will be changed should be tagged and traffic issues will be addressed.  Mr. Leavitt said that Sally Coyle is an outstanding landscape designer, and Mr. Clark said she is on his list to call.  

Mr. Hallin said the applicants should address other possible sources of funding and look into grants, etc. and Mr. Bjorklund suggested that the project would fit in with the North River Park.  He added that, like North River Park, it will potentially be eligible for federal funding.

Mr. Clark said Mr. Sherrell has been involved with the project from the beginning and nothing could have been accomplished without him.  

Mr. Pope asked how much money has been raised to date and was told that there had been $8,000 prior to this, and they would do all they could.  They thanked the CPC for its interest and encouragement.

B.  GAR Hall:  Mr. Hallin asked Mr. Leavitt if there were any pictures of progress made.  Mr. Leavitt said there are not, but he is working with Dana Green to subdivide the project into various parts.  They have spoken to Mr. Agnew who thinks the Town will be able to help with the sewer connection.  They are going forward on a sign crediting CPC with the funding, and plan on doing everything in a historically acceptable manner.  If they come in reasonably under budget, he would like to get good chairs and furniture and asked if it would be possible for CPC to help with the costs.  Mr. Hallin agreed to look into the matter.  Everything will be handicapped accessible.  
C.  Litchfield, Administrative Funds:
Mr. Hallin noted that of the $37,000 remaining, $15,000 has been committed.  There will be legal fees, etc.  MOTION by Mr. Stewart, SECOND by Mr. Leavitt, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to allocate $5,000 from administrative funds toward closing costs on the Litchfield property.  
In response to a question by Mr. McKain, Mr. Hallin explained that CPC had purchased the Moncy property jointly with the Maxwell Trust.  Mr. McKain asked who would pay for the conservation restriction.  Mr. Hallin said Litchfield is within the Cohasset watershed district and that Town will be one of the holders.  Mr. Leavitt asked if there is a legal procedure, and Mr. Hallin said there is if Maxwell or another entity wants to be included on it.  Town Counsel has said that the cost of the property voted at Town Meeting stands, and CPC should not be liable for appraisals it did not buy or use.  He added that he did not think the board should appear to go around Town Meeting’s vote, and Mr. Leavitt said he thought Maxwell Trust should be asked to cover their own administrative expenses.
Mr. McKain asked if Maxwell Trust could come before CPC and say “This is what we spent,” then give the committee any bills they agree are appropriate.  Mr. Leavitt asked if CPC should consider reimbursing any group that incurs administrative expenses, and if this should be done for the library.

Mr. Stewart asked what should be done if the applicant is a private entity, and Mr. Leavitt said they could submit a detailed request.  This should be included in the proposal.

Ms. Van Lenten said Maxwell might have been able to purchase other pieces of property to protect wetland if the expenses had been covered.  

Mr. McKain said it might be appropriate to split the appraisal fees and Mr. Hallin said the Town must maintain independence; therefore, independent appraisals are important.

Ms. Robbins said the Town of Plymouth’ CPC hires only one appraiser and all parties agree as to the type of appraisal required and which appraiser to hire.  She added that
CPC used Mr. Buckland’s report and forwarded it to Tyburski.  
Mr. Hallin said CPC had not been consulted before Maxwell Trust bought the property, and he had been surprised to learn of the purchase.  Ms. Robbins said originally the CPC had been supportive of the purchase, but the makeup of the board has changed somewhat.  She also noted that CPC gave the library $15,000 for administrative expenses, and asked if it would have been acceptable for Maxwell to say they needed engineering, legal work, etc.  Mr. Pope said if she had done that he would have agreed.
Ms. Robbins said Maxwell had spent $195,000, the major part of their endowment.  It appeared logical, as at that time the committee was supportive.  She asked if there was a way to make the situation win-win.
Mr. Pope said he did not want a partnership, but if Maxwell comes early and involves CPC in the process he would say yes.  Mr. McKain said he did not think there should be a negative reaction.  He suggested that the trust submit an application for expenses and that Mr. Hallin bring it to Town Counsel.

Next Meeting- Monday, June 19, 7:00 p.m.
ADJOURNMENT- 9:15 p.m.

MOTION BY Mr. Stewart, SECOND by Mr. McKain and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn.

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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